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NOTICE OF REGULAR MEETING 
OF THE GUADALUPE TOWN COUNCIL 

THURSDAY, JANUARY 11, 2024 
6:00 P.M. 

GUADALUPE TOWN HALL 
9241 SOUTH AVENIDA DEL YAQUI, COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

GUADALUPE, ARIZONA 

Pursuant to A.R.S. 38-431.02, notice is hereby given to the members of the Guadalupe Town Council 
and to the public that the Guadalupe Town Council will hold a meeting, open to the public, on Thursday, 
January 11, 2024, at 6:00 P.M., at Guadalupe Town Hall, 9241 South Avenida del Yaqui, Council 
Chambers, Guadalupe, Arizona. Meetings are streamed live on the Town of Guadalupe Facebook page 
at https://www.facebook.com/guadalupeaz.org. 

AGENDA 
A. CALL TO ORDER

B. ROLL CALL

C. INVOCATION/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

D. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

1. Approval of the October 26, 2023, Town Council Regular Meeting Minutes.

E. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  An opportunity is provided to the public to address the Council on items
that are not on the agenda or included on the consent agenda. A total of 3 minutes will be provided for
the Call to the Audience agenda item unless the Council requests an exception to this limit. Please note
that those wishing to comment on agenda items posted for action will be provided the opportunity at the
time the item is heard.

F. MAYOR and COUNCIL PRESENTATION:
1. Anti-Human Trafficking Month Proclamation

G. DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ITEMS:

1. MARICOPA COUNTY SHERIFF’S OFFICE UPDATE:  Council will receive an update from
representatives from the Maricopa County Sheriff’s Office regarding public safety in the Town of
Guadalupe.  Council may provide direction to the Town Manager / Clerk.  (There is no material for this
item)
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2. ONE ARIZONA OPIOID SETTLEMENT FUNDS AGREEMENT UPDATE:  Council will receive
an update on status of the National Opioid Settlements between the State of Arizona and
pharmaceutical companies/distributors, where the Town of Guadalupe is scheduled to receive a total
of $66,400 from 2024 through 2038.   On Oct. 28, 2021, the Town Council approved the One Arizona
Distribution of Opioid Settlement Funds Agreement (C2020-52A). This Agreement amended the One
Arizona Opioid Agreement (C2020-52), which was approved by the Town Council on Dec. 10, 2020,
authorizing the Town’s participation and inclusion in a state-wide settlement with the opioid industry.
Town staff recommends the use of Opioid Settlement Agreement funds for Naloxone resources for
overdose treatment by GFD, Naloxone leave-behind nasal kits by GFD and CAP, as well as staff training 
and community information.  (There is no material for this item)

3. CLAIMS:  Council will consider and may take action to approve the checks registered for October
2023, totaling $518,522.91.  Council may provide direction to the Town Manager / Clerk.

4. CLAIMS:  Council will consider and may take action to approve the checks registered for
November 2023, totaling $419,060.08.  Council may provide direction to the Town Manager / Clerk.

H. TOWN MANAGER/CLERK’S COMMENTS

I. COUNCILMEMBERS’ COMMENTS

J. ADJOURNMENT



January 5, 2024  

To:  The Honorable Mayor and Town Council 

From:  Jeff Kulaga, Town Manager / Clerk 

RE: January 11, 2024, Town Council Regular Meeting Information Report 

The purpose of this report is to provide brief information regarding each agenda item.  

Agenda Items: 

D1. OCTOBER 26, 2023, REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES (PAGES 5 – 8). 

F1.  ANTI-HUMAN TRAFFICKING MONTH PROCLAMATION (PAGE 9). 

G1. MARICOPA COUNTY SHERIFF’S OFFICE UPDATE:  Council will receive an update from representatives 
from the Maricopa County Sheriff’s Office regarding public safety in the Town of Guadalupe.  Council may provide 
direction to the Town Manager / Clerk. (There is no material for this agenda item.) 

G2.        ONE ARIZONA OPIOID SETTLEMENT FUNDS AGREEMENT UPDATE:  Council will receive an update 
on the status of the National Opioid Settlements between the State of Arizona and pharmaceutical 
companies/distributors, as well as how Guadalupe plans to use our allotted settlement funds. In August 2021, 90 
Arizona cities and towns and all 15 counties signed on to the One Arizona Opioid Settlement Memorandum of 
Understanding (“One Arizona Agreement"). The One Arizona Agreement outlines the distribution of the estimated $542 
million dollars that Arizona will receive over 18 years. On Oct. 28, 2021, the Town Council approved the One Arizona 
Distribution of Opioid Settlement Funds Agreement (C2020-52A), which amended the One Arizona Opioid Agreement 
(C2020-52) approved by the Town Council on Dec. 10, 2020.  

Settlement funds are allocated to individual cities and towns based on population. As outlined in the One Arizona 
Agreement, the Maricopa County Department of Public Health is serving as the Lead Agency for administration of 
county funds and is responsible for arranging payments to municipalities.  

Based on expected allotments from the seven current/active settlements and distribution by population, Guadalupe is 
scheduled to receive an estimated total of just over $66,400 from 2024 through 2038. (Guadalupe’s allocations for 
2021, 2022 and 2023 were retained by Maricopa County and assigned to regional opioid abatement programs, as the 
Town had not yet signed on to accept funds.) Guadalupe’s annual payments vary each year, ranging between a low of 
just over $2,200 up to nearly $6,500, with an average annual payment of about $4,400. The table below illustrates the 
15-year distribution of Guadalupe’s allocation:
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In October 2023, Maricopa County published the “Assessment of Service Needs of People Who Use Drugs in Maricopa 
County, AZ.” The report identifies agreed-upon Opioid Abatement Strategies that fall under six major categories:  

1. Housing 
2. Energy Insecurity 
3. Drug Use and Harm Reduction 
4. Substance Use Treatment 
5. Health Services and Basic Needs 
6. Reproductive Health 

The Agreement restricts use of the settlement funds to agreed-upon strategies in these six categories. Based on the 
amount of funds allocated to Guadalupe and the needs within the community, Town staff identified and recommends 
implementing the following strategies focused on Drug Use and Harm Reduction – specifically, preventing overdose 
deaths:  

 provision of Naloxone resources for first responders (Guadalupe Fire Department) to treat overdoses 
(estimated $2,000 per year);  

 provision of intra-nasal Naloxone leave-behind kits for distribution to residents by first responders and other 
trained staff, including CAP (estimated $1,500 per year); and 

 staff training, communication and informational materials (flyers, web page, etc.) regarding Naloxone use for 
overdose treatment (estimated $900 per year). 

Currently, the Guadalupe Fire Department administers approximately 140 Naloxone doses annually at a cost of about 
$116 per dose (around $16,240 annually).   These settlement funds will supplement Guadalupe’s current opioid 
abatement efforts by allowing for the purchase of more treatments, as well as leave-behind Naloxone kits and public 
information, to better serve the community.   
 
Recommendation:  Staff recommends the use of Opioid Settlement Agreement funds for Naloxone resources for 
overdose treatment by GFD, Naloxone leave-behind nasal kits by GFD and CAP, as well as staff training and 
community information.  This approach meets the Agreement criteria for use of funds and is at scale given the amount 
of annual funds received.  (There is no material for this agenda item.) 

G3. CLAIMS (PAGES 10 – 25):  Council will consider and may take action to approve the checks registered for 
October 2023, totaling $518,522.91.  Council may provide direction to the Town Manager / Clerk. 

G4. CLAIMS (PAGES 26 – 30):  Council will consider and may take action to approve the checks registered for 
November 2023, totaling $419,060.08.  Council may provide direction to the Town Manager / Clerk. 
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Minutes 
Town Council Regular Meeting 

October 26, 2023 

Minutes of the Guadalupe Town Council Regular Meeting held on October 26, 2023, at 6:00 p.m., at 
Guadalupe Town Hall, 9241 South Avenida del Yaqui, Council Chambers, Guadalupe, Arizona. 

A. Mayor Valerie Molina called the meeting to order at 6:04 p.m.

B. ROLL CALL
Councilmembers Present: Mayor Valerie Molina, Councilmember Mary Bravo
Councilmembers via Zoom: Vice Mayor Ricardo Vital, Councilmember Anita Cota Soto,
Councilmember Elvira Osuna

Staff Present:  Jeff Kulaga – Town Manager / Clerk, Dave Ledyard – Town Attorney 
and Rocio Ruiz – Deputy Town Clerk 

C. INVOCATION/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Mayor Molina provided the invocation.   Mayor Molina then led the Pledge of Allegiance.

D. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mayor Molina stated there are none.

E. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:
Mayor Molina called upon Patricia Jimenez to address Council. Ms. Jimenez voiced concerns
regarding the housing project at the three corners of Avenida del Yaqui and Calle Guadalupe. Ms.
Jimenez questioned whether a motion was made prior to entering into a negotiating agreement
with The Richmond Group. Ms. Jimenez inquired about Council's involvement in the decision and
who voted on the motion. Ms. Jimenez also emphasized the importance of adhering to housing
non-discrimination laws and sought clarification on whether the housing project would be
exclusively for local residents. Additionally, Ms. Jimenez asked if appraisals had been conducted
for the value of the Mercado and the other two corners of Avenida del Yaqui before their
development.

Mayor Molina called upon Duane Stilwell to address Council.  Mr. Stilwell raised concerns about 
the impact of extreme summer heat on old trees in Guadalupe, proposing occasional city irrigation 
to preserve them. Additionally, Mr. Stilwell expressed concern about the potential loss of the 
Mercado and underscored its significance. Mr. Stilwell proposed that the Town apply for a grant, 
which he will share with the Town Manager via email, specifically for housing improvements in 
Guadalupe. 

Mayor Molina called upon Enrique Vega to address Council.  Mr. Vega presented a banner 
containing nearly 300 names of veterans from Guadalupe. Mr. Vega shared historical insights, 
emphasizing the longstanding presence of Mexicans and Spaniards in the region. Mr. Vega 
mentioned that he had spoken to about 30 of the 300 names listed on his banner, revealing that 
only two of them were aware of the plans regarding the Mercado's potential demolition. This limited 
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awareness among the veterans underscored his concern for the lack of communication regarding 
the proposed changes. Mr. Vega urged consideration for the Town's cultural heritage. Mr. Vega 
raised concerns about the potential demolition of the Mercado and its impact on the community, 
questioning the necessity for demolition. Mr. Vega highlighted the importance of preserving the 
Town's history and honoring Yaqui and Mexican American veterans. 

F. MAYOR AND COUNCIL PRESENTATION – NONE.

G. DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ITEMS:

1. FISCAL YEAR 2022/2023 TOWN BUDGET YEAR END REVIEW
Mayor Molina stated Council will receive a review of the Fiscal Year 2022/23 (FY23) budget
performance.  The presentation will include an overview of the Town General Fund and other operating
funds, year-end FY23 revenues and expenditures, and FY23 fund balances.

Jeff Kulaga, Town Manager/Clerk provided an overview of the Town's fiscal year, covering various 
funds and expenditures. Mr. Kulaga emphasized the General Fund, detailing its composition and the 
Town's responsibilities, including streets, parks, sewer lines, and various services. Mr. Kulaga delved 
into specific financial figures, highlighting the increase in local sales tax and urban revenue sharing, 
while noting potential challenges like a future flat tax. Mr. Kulaga discussed the Town's revenue 
sources, expenses, and key trends, emphasizing the importance of stable recurring revenue streams. 
Mr. Kulaga also covered specific funds, including the Highway User Revenue Fund (HURF) Fund, 
Senior Center, CAP, Mercado, and Sanitary Sewer Fund. The Mercado's financial outlook raised 
concerns about potential deficits and the need for strategic decisions to avoid reliance on general fund 
subsidies. Mr. Kulaga emphasized the importance of raising revenue, pursuing economic development, 
analyzing service contracts, and continually refining the Town's five-year forecast to ensure fiscal 
sustainability. 

Councilmember Bravo raised questions about increasing spending, particularly on programs like CAP 
or the Senior Center. Councilmember Bravo questioned if these programs needed to be open every 
day to justify their budgets, proposing alternative funding methods to avoid drawing extensively from 
the general fund and maintaining a reserve of $6,000,000 until 2029. Councilmember Bravo expressed 
concerns about potential deficits and the difficulty in cutting expenses, emphasizing the need for 
revenue-generating measures. Councilmember Bravo highlighted the challenges faced over the past 
five years and stressed the importance of finding solutions to secure fiscal sustainability.  

In response to a question from Mayor Molina regarding alternatives if revenue isn't generated through 
land development, Mr. Kulaga stated that it is within the purview of the Mayor and Council to direct staff 
to pursue an analysis of the fiscal impacts associated with such decisions. Mr. Kulaga highlighted that 
a significant portion of the Senior Center's funding comes from the Area Agency on Aging, and while 
some savings could be achieved, it might result in reduced service levels. Mr. Kulaga acknowledged 
that every bit of savings helps, but raised the question of whether these savings would be sufficient, 
indicating that a deeper analysis and additional work would be necessary. 

Councilmember Bravo emphasized the need for a study to assess the viability of implementing a 
property tax for the Town, stating that it is essential for sustaining the budget and generating revenue. 
Councilmember Bravo highlighted the challenges of finding money where there is none and drew 
parallels to personal financial decisions, emphasizing the collective responsibility of the Town's 
residents. Councilmember Bravo acknowledged the importance of taking necessary measures, such 
as potential closures, to ensure the Town's financial well-being, and expressed a commitment to 
preserving the community for the future. 
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In response to questions raised by Councilmember Bravo, Town Attorney Dave Ledyard highlighted 
the need to consider grant requirements tied to service levels. Mr. Ledyard emphasized that reducing 
services might impact grant eligibility. Regarding property tax, Mr. Ledyard pointed out that while 
Council can explore it, final approval rests with the voters. If voters do not approve, the property tax 
option would not be implemented. 
 
Councilmember Soto shared concerns about decreasing services, especially for elderly people. 
Councilmember Soto agreed with the need for more services for youth, acknowledging the efforts of 
nonprofits and community members. Councilmember Soto stated the desire to do more is evident and 
recognized the constraints of the current budget. 
 
In response to a question from Mayor Molina regarding raising fees for various services, Mr. 
Kulaga stated he will provide information at the January meeting. Mr. Kulaga acknowledged the 
financial aid from COVID relief funds, which benefited Guadalupe and other municipalities. Mr. 
Kulaga commended the Mayor and Council for independent, wise decisions on matters like the 
Billboard package, dispensary hours, and solid waste refuse fees, emphasizing their significance 
regardless of the pandemic's impact. 
 
Mayor Molina emphasized the limitations of relying on grants, noting that they don't always cover 
salaries and are temporary. The need for a sustainable and permanent solution was highlighted, 
considering the biannual revenue share grants received from various tribes. Mayor Molina 
expressed gratitude for the support but emphasized the importance of the community standing on 
its own feet through self-sustaining revenues in the long run. 
 
Councilmember Soto expressed appreciation for the hard work involved in applying for and 
securing grants, acknowledging the efforts of the staff despite operating with a limited team. 
Councilmember Soto recognized the Town’s accomplishments with funds from gaming and 
COVID relief, highlighting the outstanding work. Councilmember Soto expressed gratitude for the 
ongoing and future efforts that contribute significantly to the community's well-being. 
 
Mayor Molina thanked staff for their work.  
 
2. CLAIMS 
Mayor Molina stated Council will consider and may take action to approve the check register for 
September 2023, totaling $1,542,188.70.   
 
Motion by Councilmember Bravo to approve item G2; second by Councilmember Soto.  Motion 
passed unanimously on a voice vote 4-0-1; Councilmember Osuna did not vote on the Motion. 
 
Councilmembers approved the check register for September 2023, totaling $1,542,188.70.   
 
 
H. TOWN MANAGER/CLERK’S COMMENTS 
Jeff Kulaga, Town Manager / Clerk 

o Shared passed audit performed on the CAP office. 
o  Announced Spooktacular, October 27 at Frank School. 
o Announced Veterans Day Parade, November 11. 
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I. COUNCILMEMBERS’ COMMENTS
Councilmember Soto

o Thanked Staff for their work.

Vice Mayor Vital 
o Thanked Staff for their work.

Councilmember Osuna – No comments. 

Councilmember Bravo 
o Thanked Staff for their work.

Mayor Molina 
o Announced food distribution at Frank School November 18.
o Announced freshman registration at Tempe Union November 8.
o Congratulated Diamondbacks for going to World Series.
o Wished the community enjoyed the Community Cleanup.
o Announced Light Parade in November.

J. ADJOURNMENT
Motion by Councilmember Bravo to adjourn the Regular Council Meeting; second by
Councilmember Soto.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote 5-0.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:13 p.m. 

 ____________________________ 
Valerie Molina, Mayor 

ATTEST: 

__________________________________ 
Jeff Kulaga, Town Manager / Town Clerk 

CERTIFICATION 
I hereby certify that the foregoing minutes are a true and correct copy of the minutes of the October 
26, 2023, Town of Guadalupe, Town Council Regular Meeting.   I further certify the meeting was duly 
called and held, and that a quorum was present. 

__________________________________ 
Jeff Kulaga, Town Manager / Town Clerk 
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